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‘The first year of our project is behind us and it is a real wonder how it was ended so quickly. Many, completely various activities are being carried out in ‘our’ four municipalities, which make our Centres lively. Sometimes through that you cannot see at first glance the main goal of our project, which is the support of democracy and human rights. But if you in this issue have a closer look at the Centre Odžak, you will quickly notice that even a quite non-political activity can be a measure in the process of developing democracy. We have learned that firstly we should build a good approach to people, trust and strengthen their self-awareness. Our way of doing so is to offer a place where people feel safe and activities through which they learn something new. Over the time, various groups build mutual thrust and with our support and interaction, they become ready to work on social problems, which they would not talk about at the beginning.’

Dirk Sabrowski, südost Berlin

Our Centre in Odžak

Still, after a bit more than a year of the existence our Centre in Odžak does not have a name, as it is the case in Bijeljina. But that does not bother us too much. We call it, as many others here in Odžak, simply the Centre. The Centre is an open space where are people welcomed, regardless to their nationality, gender or age, a place where people socialise, exchange information, knowledge and experience, and learn something new.

At the times of exile in western countries, people from Odžak, of all generations, had to accustom to the way of life in the new surroundings and to learn the language.

For the youngest that quickly became the only surroundings that they knew. For most of the young people that period of their life was the crucial in the process of growing up. They conform to the different system of values, language, behaviour,…

Germany, Austria, Switzerland became their life, their second home. Then the return happened. In the old but still foreign something is somehow different…

We are glad that our Centre is accepted by many young people, who do not only get actively involved in all activities which we offer but who come up with new ideas themselves. Of course we also work with adults, women, men, elderly people and we collaborate with other organisations and institutions. 

Reading room

Young returnees often experience their return as a step backward. They return from modern countries to the war-torn country, which does not seem familiar and often neglect needs of young people.  We wish to support their reintegration and also strengthen their self-awareness tomake them feel as a part of the society and in the same time to maintain their knowledge of German. In our reading room they have the opportunity to read various German magazines and to discuss what they have read in the group. We regularly receive the magazines from the publishing company Axel-Springer and from individual sponsors.

Interest for this activity is significant (not only among youth), because the magazines are popular and interesting. 

German Courses

For the last few months we offer German courses for beginners and advanced learners. The course for advanced learners, where we work at the latest magazine articles, is more oriented toward returnees. But the most important of all is the fact that we do not work by the rigid school way of teaching but rather on relaxed and entertaining way.

The courses are also the good possibility for  regular gatherings of members of different groups to work together and to become familiar with each others.

The new course is in preparation but only for adults. So, Adults, put your name on the list!

Creative Workshops

The aim of the creative workshops that we organise together with the organisation CGSA is to help youth to creatively express themselves. Beside various techniques of creative expression such as drawing, painting, etc. our tools are also games and discussions on the conflict resolution themes, which are sometimes suggested by the participants. It is very important to us that the groups are  ‘mixed’ (in terms of nationality), as we would like to work on topics such as prejudice, violence, tolerance, etc. 

Through our work we try to transfer the understanding for democratic behaviour and civil society. There is a big interest for our creative workshops and therefore we are considering widening the range of workshops.

If you wish to discover the creativity within yourself or to express it on the new way, than the Centre Odžak is the right place for you. Drop by! 

Art workshop

We are especially glad that young and talented local artist Adnan Huremović, has started, with our support, to run the art workshops in our Centre. The workshops are held once a week and the group is in any way mixed and enthusiastic and does not run away from the work on ‘sensitive’ topics such as discrimination, minorities, prejudice, etc. We hope to organise the exhibitions on these topics at various places. At this way they want to point out to the problems and possibilities for living together despite the national barriers. 

The interest for this workshop exceeds our capacities at the moment, but we ask all of you who are interested to put your name on the waiting list. 

LOM – List odžakčke mladosti

CRASH – The magazine of Odžak‘s youth

At the initiative of the südost Centre Odžak, at the end of the last year, a small group of enthusiasts started to gather around the idea of launching a local youth magazine. 

With each meeting the number of people who wanted, in any way, to get involved in ‘the giving the birth’ to the first issue, has been gradually rising to the number of 25 active members.

From the very beginning, the goal was clear – We want our magazine. We want a magazine that will entirely be created by the youth and for the youth. The magazine that will promote the youth. The magazine that will be created by the youth of all nationalities. The magazine that connects. The magazine that has no taboos. The magazine that  CRASHs. 

The goal is reached, to certain extent, because the first number of the CRASH, with the support of sponsors, local entrepreneurs and public institutions, has been published at the end of February. The first reactions are quite positive, which gives us more self-confidence and energy for the further work. 

Preparations for the second issue are under the way. We are looking for more sponsors for this one and all others issues to come. Maybe YOU can help us.

NGO Forum, campaign and the group of observers

In November 2001 the Forum of non-governmental organisations and associations of citizens was established at our initiative. Through the regular meetings, the exchange of information has been improved and the common problems have been discussed, sometimes together with representatives of local authorities. 

At present, the NGO-Forum works on the campaign ‘Rising awareness of violence over the youth in family and society.’ Information regarding this topic has been collected from the relevant institutions, and the survey on this topic was carried out in primary and secondary schools. All those resulted in the round table organised at the local radio station and posters that were posted all around the town. The goal was to bring this often neglected and in a way a taboo theme into the mind of the people. It has been reached. The campaign is a part of the project supported by Hanns-Seidel-Foundation.
The NGO-Forum also plans in co-operation with OSCE and municipal authorities to establish an observers’ group, which will, as an independent institution, keep an close eye on the work of local authorities. In that way it acts as a link between citizens and authorities. 

Coffe Recalls 

In our previous issue we explained the purpose and the goal of the coffee recalls. So far, it has been held three rounds of Coffee Recalls in the premises of Odžak’s Cultural Centre. 

In a relaxed atmosphere and with interesting witnesses of time, the memories of past times, people’s fate and historical events were being evoked, which changed customs and life of the people from this region and Odžak itself.

Delimir Odić, Jakov Lujić, Bahrija Hasandić are the first witnesses to tell their life stories. All of them have shed a new light to certain historical events, which until now were seen from the generally accepted point of view, but now their genuineness is questionable. 

In April, we will have a guest, a witness from Germany, coming to share her memories with us.

All of you are invited to come and take part in this cultural event either as witnesses or as listeners. 

What else we would like to do?

Many things, but this time we shall reveal only a few things that we are preparing:

· Theatre for the youth, where the youth would select, prepare and perform a well known play.

· Bridge of Friendship, the project that we successfully organised and implemented last year for the pupils of primary schools from Odžak, Gradačac and Teslić, and this year we are going to invite pupils from Modriča and Vukosavlje to join the group.

We are open to you every working day from 8am to 4pm (and often  longer) 

Our address is:

14. April bb, in Odžak, of course

Tel.: 031 762 067

Some other things that we would like to share with you ...

Literacy courses for Roma 

For three months now, two literacy courses for Roma children age from 9-15 have been held in Bijeljina südost Centre. The teacher, Djurdjija Maksimović, works patiently with her little pupils who have already surmounted their first letters. They read their first stories and poems - somebody with success and somebody with some difficulties but good-byes are always followed by the song "From home to schools, from school to home . . .". 

We will continue with this activity, which has been supported by private donations from Germany, in the upcoming period.
PONS 

We have started the process of establishing a local NGO, which will be called Pons. Pons is a Latin word and means bridge, link. Our current project Hope: today and tomorrow is limited but many of the activities are worth to stay alive for a longer time. In the long run a local NGO can take over some of the projects. So they will be rooted deeper in the society of the municipality and they won’t depend on assistance from outside that much.    

Through our local NGO, we hope to animate local inhabitants to active participation in the change and to give their contribution to the creation of a better life for all of us. 

THW Training 

In January, südost team of trainers together with Technisches Hilfswerk (THW) and with the support of the Dutch Embassy conducted a three-day training on non-violent conflict resolution. The target group were teachers of different age and nationality who would start to work together in the primary school in Kozarac in September.

Here are some of the reactions of the participants:

· The workshops had a lot of influence on my general attitudes, I have recognized many things about myself that I was not aware of until now. 

· Some of my beliefs are changed and these workshops made me thinking about myself, my attitudes in certain situations, about attitudes of others and life in general 

· I have learned that we should try  to understand each conflict and that is possible to be solved through non-violent communication
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Photo: Creative Workshops, one of our activities
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